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Dear  
 
Official Information Act Request for – Mental Health Prescriptions 
 
I write in response to your Official Information Act request received by us 5th October 2020, you 
requested the following information: 

1. The number of antidepressant prescriptions handed out at the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

2. The number of people prescribed antidepressants under the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

3. The number of antipsychotic prescriptions handed out at the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

4. The number of people prescribed antipsychotic prescriptions under the DHB each year for the 
last five years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each 
hospital if more than one under the DHB.  

5. The number of admissions to the adult mental health inpatient unit each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

6. The total amount of DHB funds allocated to the adult mental health inpatient each year for 
the last five years (January - December 2016 to January 2020 - YTD), with brief detail of what 
the money was being spent on each year.  

7. The number of complaints relating to mental health care each year for the last five years 
(January - December 2016 to January 2020 - YTD), with a brief description of each complaint. 
Also a breakdown of the number of these complaints that were investigated. 

 
Following query by Waitemata District Health Board, on the 7th October 2020 you provided clarification 
to all District Health Boards of the following questions: 

• You are wanting to know, “the difference between the medication prescribed and the 
medication administered in hospital” 



• Questions 5 & 6 of your request relate specifically to adult mental health services and 
confirmation was requested whether the other questions relate only to adult mental health 
services or to all of the mental health and addiction services. “I would like to clarify to all mental 
health services broken down by CADS, forensics, Child and Youth and community (if names 
differ at each DHB please specify).”  

 
Counties Manukau Health Response: 
For context Counties Manukau Health (CM Health) employs over 7,500 staff and provides health and 
support services to people living in the Counties Manukau region (approx. 569,400 people). We see over 
118,000 people in our Emergency Department each year, and over 2,000 visitors come through 
Middlemore Hospital daily. 
 
Our services are delivered via hospital, outpatient, ambulatory and community-based models of care. 
We provide regional and supra-regional specialist services i.e. for orthopaedics, plastics, burns and spinal 
services.  There are also several specialist services provided including tertiary surgical services, medical 
services, mental health and addiction services. 
 

1. The number of antidepressant prescriptions handed out at the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB. 

2. The number of people prescribed antidepressants under the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

3. The number of antipsychotic prescriptions handed out at the DHB each year for the last five 
years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each hospital if 
more than one under the DHB.  

4. The number of people prescribed antipsychotic prescriptions under the DHB each year for the 
last five years (January to December 2016 to January 2020 to YTD), broken down by each 
hospital if more than one under the DHB.  

 
From your clarification on the 7th October 2020, it is our understanding that you are interested in 
medication data within hospital inpatient services. CM Health adopted the Med Chart system for 
medication prescribing within the hospital in 2019. Prior to this time, prescribing was done on 
paper. As such, we are unable to provide you with prescribing data for the time period requested. 
 
However, we have used Pyxis (medication dispensing system) for our inpatient medication 
administration over this time period. As such, the data has been pulled from our Pyxis system and 
is based upon two assumptions: 
 

1. If a drug is being removed from Pyxis, it has been prescribed, and 
2. Once a drug has been removed from Pyxis under a specific NHI, it has been administered 

to the patient. 
 
For questions 1 and 2, we have provided this Pyxis data in two forms below. Table 1 below 
represents the number of people to which antidepressant medications were administered within 
the hospital inpatient service by year. If a patient’s length of stay spans more than one month, 
they may be represented in multiple months’ data. Table 2 below represents the number of 
unique antidepressant medications removed from Pyxis by year. 
 
Please note that this data represents our inpatient services excluding Tamaki Oranga and 
Women’s Health; which did not have Pyxis until late 2019. 

 
 










